

A PIECE OF THE HOUSING PUZZLE

CONTEXT, BARRIERS AND OPPORTUNITIES FOR COMMUNITY HOUSING IN THE NORTH-EAST

Written by: Martin Wood and Abi O'Connor Published: June 2024

New Economics Foundation www.neweconomics.org info@neweconomics.org +44 (0)20 7820 6300

This paper was produced by NEF as part of the Reclaiming Our Regional Economies (RORE) programme, which is a five-year programme developed by NEF, the Centre for Local Economic Strategies (CLES), Co-operatives UK and the Centre for Thriving Places (CTP). RORE is funded by National Lottery Community Fund, Power to Change, Friends Provident Foundation and Barrow Cadbury Trust.

NEF is a charitable think tank. We are wholly independent of political parties and committed to being transparent about how we are funded.

Registered charity number 1055254 © 2024 The New Economics Foundation



CONTENTS

Executive summary3
Recommendations4
1. Introduction
2. Methodology
3. Context
3.1 Demise of social housing and the re-emergence of community housing10
3.2 Housing landscape in the NECA area12
4. Defining community housing
4.1 Housing co-operatives23
4.2 Cohousing
4.3 Community self-build and refurbishment25
4.4 Community land trusts26
4.5 Limitations of a typology of community housing27
5. Community housing in the north-east29
6. Benefits and barriers: emerging themes
6.1 Motivations and benefits
6.2 Support for community housing
6.3 Issues of scaling up
6.4 Financial barriers to community housing
6.5 Working with local and combined authorities41
6.6 Recognising and attending to existing inequalities42
7. Conclusion and recommendations45
Recommendations
Endnotes

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Over the last century, various models of community housing – co-operatives, selfbuild associations, community land trusts – have arisen at different stages, with peaks and troughs in the levels of activity. Given the current extreme pressure on safe and affordable homes, community provision of housing is now re-emerging as an option for communities across the country. The existence of community-led housing should not be considered as an alternative to mass building of social homes. However, it is important to see this community activity as part of a response to England's housing crisis. A significant decline in the social housing sector since the early 1980s, and the ongoing right to buy, has continued to remove affordable, secure, and accessible housing options. Over the same time, private rents have increased well above inflation¹ while 23% of private renters live in poor quality and poorly insulated homes.² Currently, at least 8.5 million people are in acute housing need, with record numbers on social housing waiting lists, in temporary accommodation, and experiencing homelessness.³

The intensity of the housing crisis and the need for locally led responses is an issue which drives support for increased devolution. In March 2024, the leaders of the seven local authorities that make up the new North East Combined Authority (NECA), signed a trailblazer devolution deal with the central government giving them wide-ranging powers, including over housing.⁴ In the context of the newly established mayoralty, identifying how and where support can be offered for community-based initiatives that deliver better outcomes than the existing housing provision is important. As such, this report, part of the broader Reclaiming Our Regional Economies (RORE) programme, offers understanding of community-led housing solutions at a local level which can meet local needs. This is timely, as the north-east's experience of the housing crisis is worsening rapidly. In 2023, the highest number of residents in a decade were on the social housing waiting list, increasing by over 50% on average since 2022. In Sunderland specifically, this increase was a staggering 523%.

Drawing on the lived experience of those involved in community housing initiatives, we found that whilst current community housing activity is small, there is an appetite for community housing in the north-east. However, this report shows that significant barriers exist which prevent community housing projects offering longterm sustainable alternatives to existing housing tenures. Most significantly, financial instability pervades the sector, with the lack of secure funding for housing projects curtailing their success and longevity. Relatedly, the small scale of community housing initiatives and the current inability to expand due to funding and capacity were evidenced as significant barrier. That said, key themes also emerged which show how the sector can work more effectively to achieve housing equity and the motivations for this. These centre on collaboration, sharing best practice and addressing the inequalities which permeate both community organisations and access to safe, secure and affordable housing.

This report addresses a gap in understanding of the potential role that community housing can play in the north-east. Crucially, our findings identify key policy levers that the central government can use to elicit positive change at both combined and local authority levels. From here we developed a comprehensive set of recommendations targeting stakeholders at different institutional scales, which will support the expansion and longevity of the sector. In doing so, this research identifies some potential solutions to localised housing stress.

RECOMMENDATIONS

For the government

- Devolve powers to introduce a community right to buy for community housing providers, offering them first refusal on private rented sector (PRS) properties placed on the market in designated areas of housing stress.⁵
- Move away from competitive funding rounds and mainstream the Community Housing Fund programme to ensure reliable ongoing support for community housing groups, infrastructure organisations, and capital programmes.
- Create a new category of community housing provider status alongside registered housing providers to allow Homes England grants to be allocated

directly without the need for a registered social landlord (RSL) as an intermediary body.

For combined authorities

- Where housing powers have been devolved, work with constituent local authorities and Homes England to ensure that resources are made available to community housing initiatives including for acquisition programmes in designated areas of housing stress.
- Ensure the availability of business support and financial guidance to new and existing community housing groups as part of a wider social economy ecosystem.
- Use existing relationships with registered housing providers to secure their support for community housing.
- Support construction, refurbishment, and retrofit skills development targeted in areas of housing stress.

For local authorities

- Promote and support community housing solutions in areas of housing stress.
- Maintain a register of public land/property available for community housing, including sites for more than eight dwellings.
- Engage with community housing groups to explore and support options on any type of local-authority-owned land/property, not just existing housing or brownfield sites.

For community housing groups

- Establish networks that build on existing knowledge and experience of older, more established community housing initiatives to support others wanting to engage.
- Explore opportunities for combining housing development and refurbishment with construction skills development and options for community build/refurbishment.

• Ensure and maintain democratic decision-making and accountability by and for local communities.

This report identifies a wide range of changes that could be implemented to allow the community housing sector to thrive. In doing so, local people will be able to take ownership of their communities and live in secure and affordable housing. Fundamentally though, sustained and committed finance is required to support this. It should be a priority for the incoming government to explore what powers and resources require further devolution to a combined and local authority level to ensure local leaders, who are best placed to make local decisions, can support the creation of thriving communities.

1. INTRODUCTION

The New Economics Foundation (NEF) has reviewed the background, context, and prospects for community housing activity in the North East Combined Authority (NECA) area. The work forms part of the Reclaiming Our Regional Economies (RORE) programme that is being delivered in partnership with the Centre for Local Economic Strategies (CLES), the Centre for Thriving Places (CTP), and Co-operatives UK. RORE is a delivery-focused programme established to test ideas that help to bring communities together with political and institutional leaders to re-wire and reform their regional economies so that they deliver good lives now and for generations to come.

The former North of Tyne Combined Authority (NTCA) had been keen to establish a collective definition of community housing and to understand the current market scope and size, alongside the future market potential. They had also wished to establish any areas of significant unmet demand, communities who are excluded from access, and/or any significant barriers faced by residents or providers of community housing.

In parallel, the NTCA commissioned Communities CAN – the support hub for community-led housing in the north-east – to pilot an expansion of their Northumberland Community-Led Housing project across the whole NECA area. This pilot project aims to further develop the Communities CAN business case around community housing by building an active pipeline and testing new models, and through strategic planning. This ongoing work is expected to unlock funding for three new developments each year.

What is community housing?

The term community housing or community-led housing has emerged to describe projects that allow the residents of a neighbourhood to house themselves or other local people. The provision has been characterised by self-determination, on housing by and for the people, rather than private, public, or large-scale social provision. Common examples include housing co-operatives, cohousing, community land trusts, and community selfbuild and refurbishment.

2. METHODOLOGY

This report is based on a mixture of research activities. We undertook a short literature review of academic and grey literature to arrive at a typology of community housing and to summarise the context for community housing in the NECA area. We conducted qualitative research, including two focus groups and twelve interviews, across a range of community housing projects to gain an understanding of the motivations of those involved in community housing and explore their appetite and interest in expanding or supporting new schemes. Community housing is often a direct response to housing stress. We also did some quantitative analysis to explore the geographic distribution of housing stress at a neighbourhood level in the north-east. This includes, for example, affordability issues, stock condition, overcrowding, and related factors.

We conducted stakeholder interviews with representatives of a range of existing and previous infrastructure organisations and others that had given support. This included staff and board members of Communities CAN, CLT board members, previous civil servants, and local government officers.

We attempted to contact twelve housing co-operatives from across the north-east (including five in Sunderland) and five development trusts (DTs) and community land trusts (CLTs). Most of the co-operatives had been running for many decades, while the DTs and CLTs were more recent. Contact details for housing cooperatives were not easily available, and even when they were, there was a limited response. We developed a short online questionnaire to collect some baseline information and identify interest in the focus group sessions.

We contacted three established housing co-operatives in Newcastle (West End, Summerhill, and New Moves) and two cohousing groups (151 Housing and CoHUT). Three of these organisations were represented at a focus group (West End, Summerhill, and 151 Housing) and representatives from the other two groups were interviewed. We also contacted four CLTs/DTs: Holy Island of Lindisfarne Community Development Trust, Glendale Gateway Trust, Amble Development Trust, and SCATA (Stocksfield Community Association Trading Arm). We conducted a group interview with Amble DT, a one-to-one interview with SCATA; the key stakeholders (mentioned above) included those who had initiated CLT projects, including Glendale Gateway Trust.

The quantitative analysis comprised the interrogation of secondary source data on the affordability of housing in the north-east (both ower occupation and the PRS), housing conditions, overcrowding, and the thermal efficiency of the stock. This analysis drew on the 2021 Census, underlying indicators in the Index of Deprivation 2019 (IoD), and a tool developed by Bristol University which identifies clusters from the Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) ratings of PRS stock.⁶ We used the QGIS platform to map the Census and IoD data.

3. CONTEXT

3.1 DEMISE OF SOCIAL HOUSING AND THE RE-EMERGENCE OF COMMUNITY HOUSING

Social housing as a proportion of all dwellings in the UK has declined signiciantly over the past four decades. Over 2m homes were sold under the right-to-buy scheme between 1980 and March 2022, while new grant-funded social housing provision and investment in existing stock has been decimated.⁷ This resulted in a net reduction of 1.4m social homes between 2012/13 and 2021/22⁸ forcing millions of households into unaffordable private rented provision.⁹ Recent research has also revealed how England's housing crisis has led to hardship, anxiety, and poor health.¹⁰ Private renters, for example, face ever-rising rents and an increasing risk of homelessness, and are living in poor quality, energy inefficient, and dangerous homes, often damp and mould-ridden. Millions are in acute housing need, with record numbers on social housing waiting lists, in temporary accommodation, and experiencing homelessness.¹¹

While effective legislation to protect renters and attend to the current housing crisis fails to materialise, increased attention has turned to how communities can support one another by *doing it themselves*. There have been over 90 new housing cooperatives registered in the last five years across the UK and 24 organisations were funded through the Power to Change Homes in Community Hands programme between 2016 and 2020.¹²

Community housing is not a new idea, however; it has a long history in the UK. The first co-operative housing was constructed by the Rochdale Pioneer Land and Building Company in 1861.¹³ In the early 1900s, the tenant co-partnership movement brought about a second wave of co-operative housing development.¹⁴ Ealing Tenants Ltd, founded in 1901, built the first tenant co-partnership co-operative at Brentham Garden Suburb.¹⁵ Other early examples included the occupation and development of accommodation in army and air force camps during the dire shortage of housing that followed the Second World War.¹⁶ In London, the development of housing co-operatives in the early 1970s grew out of the squatters' movement, notably the

London Family Squatters Association, and the establishment of short-life cooperative arrangements.¹⁷

Between 1975 and 1978, the Housing Corporation (a precursor to Homes England) established a Co-operative Housing Agency and set aside 10% of its capital programme to promote such schemes.¹⁸ While this activity was short-lived with the emphasis shifting to more mainstream housing associations, a network of regional service agencies was established, including secondary housing co-operatives, and a national Confederation of Housing Cooperatives was formed. By 1991, there were about 300 housing co-operatives nationally including around 30 tenant management co-operatives (TMCs), with a further 23 TMCs in development.¹⁹

Community self-build also has its antecedents in the immediate post-war period. By 1953, 99 self-build associations accounted for about 18% of all housing associations at that time.²⁰ The scale of group self-build, as opposed to individual home builds (normally commissioned) has varied since this time but peaked in the 1990s at which point it was promoted by the Community Self Build Agency (CSBA). By 1999, the CSBA indicated that 100 schemes had been completed (80 in the previous five years).²¹ Activity of this nature appears to have waned and the CSBA ceased trading in 2020.

Alongside self-build, there has been a small number of community refurbishment schemes. Notably, Giroscope formed as a workers' co-operative in 1986 to take direct action, buying and refurbishing property for the unemployed.

The origins of CLTs are rooted in 1960s America, growing out of the civil rights movement, with a focus on challenging racial and class exploitation by gaining ownership of land, a process which had significant success by the 1970s.²² CLTs in the UK emerged more recently.

Community involvement and engagement in the provision of housing has been a continuing theme within the management of public and social housing since the late 1960s.²³ There are two overarching reasons for this. On the one hand, it stems from the action taken by community organisations to improve what they regarded as the poor and unaccountable provision of services.^{24,25} On the other, a commitment to tenant involvement has been commonly promoted by housing professionals, based

on customer service or citizenship perspectives.²⁶ It is largely the former that has led to the re-emergence of interest in community housing with the benefits typically being described as the following ^{27,28}:

- Keeping ownership and control of local assets in perpetuity and investing surpluses back into the community.
- Providing genuinely affordable homes for local people to meet housing needs.
- Benefitting the local community and keeping people in the community who would not otherwise be able to afford to stay there.
- Promoting community cohesion, supporting one another, and improving the sense of community in an area.
- Providing skills, training, and personal development.
- Giving access to specific funds.

A previous report by NEF demonstrated how community housing can also address broader issues, including tackling isolation and segregation and offering access to green space.²⁹

3.2 HOUSING LANDSCAPE IN THE NECA AREA

The north-east's housing landscape is distinctive by its geography, with a combination of sparsely populated rural areas, many of which are characterised by intense poverty and isolation, and densely populated urban areas. More specifically, Northumberland and Durham are enormous local authorities by area, making the role of local state intervention challenging and complex.

The north-east (including Tees Valley) has the highest proportion (22%) of social housing of any region outside London.³⁰ In the national context, the affordability of housing when considered at a local authority level does not appear to be a particularly significant problem in the north-east as the Office for National Statistics (ONS) data pictured in Figures 1 and 2 demonstrates.

Figure 1: England & Wales housing affordability by local authority district

ONS housing affordability ratio, earnings, and house prices by local authority district, England and Wales (2022)



Source: House Price Statistics for Small Areas and Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings, from the *Office for National Statistics*³¹

Figure 2: ONS affordability in the private rented sector by region

Ratios of low, median and high rents to low, median and high private rental incomes, by English region, financial year 2022



Source: Family Resources Survey from the Department for Work and Pensions and Private Rental Market Statistics from the *Office for National Statistics*³²

Analysis of underlying indicators of the IoD shows, however, that 33 lower layer super output areas (LSOAs)^a in the north-east are among the least affordable 10% nationally for private renting, with most (20) of these located in Newcastle. They account for 12% of all the LSOAs in Newcastle.^b Table 1 shows the number of LSOAs falling into this category by local authority (Figure 3 gives the spatial distribution).

^a LSOAs have an average population of 1500 people or 650 households meaning richer data is available at LSOA level offering higher levels of accuracy

^b Indicators of affordability were developed for the Index of Deprivation 2019 covering the private rented and the owner-occupied sectors. The estimates are taken primarily from the Family Resources Survey, Land Registry house prices, and Valuation Office Agency market rents.

Local authority	Number of LSOAs
County Durham	1
Gateshead	3
Newcastle upon Tyne	20
North Tyneside	1
South Tyneside	3
Sunderland	5
Total	33

Table 1: Number LSOAs in north-east with the least affordable PRS properties

Source: English indices of deprivation 2019 - underlying indicators from the Office for National Statistics³³

Figure 3: Map of unaffordability hotspots in PRS

10% of LSOAs in north-east with the most unaffordable PRS properties



Source: English indices of deprivation 2019 - underlying indicators from the Office for National Statistics³⁴

Note: There is also one LSOA in the south of County Durham that falls into this category – E01020909 – Woodhouse Close, in Bishop Auckland

Between 2022 and 2023 private rents across the region increased by 8.9%, indicating the pressing nature of this issue.³⁵ While there remains a larger presence of social housing in the north-east, relative to the rest of the country, provided by both local councils and housing associations, this housing stock has been – and continues to be – significantly depleted due to sales under the right-to-buy scheme and a lack of replacements due to a proportion of the sales receipts going to the Treasury, not local councils.³⁶ In 2023, waiting lists for social housing in the north-east hit their highest point since 2012, with an increase of 51% between 2022 and 2023, from 50,453 households to 75,985.³⁷ Furthermore, homelessness is increasing year on year. In North Tyneside, for example, by 2021/2022 it had increased by 12.4% since the previous year.³⁸

Second homes have long been an issue in coastal and rural villages in the north-east, but recent years have seen the presence of second homes and short-term lets exponentially rise.³⁹ The impact of this is well-documented, with research showing that the vacancy that these forms of tenure create hollows out communities.⁴⁰ In February 2024, initial changes to planning rules by the central government indicated a first step in helping to tackle this issue, requiring short-term lets to be on a mandatory register and requiring planning permission (only applicable if let for over 90 days per year).⁴¹

The housing stock in the north-east varies from urban terraced houses to suburban estates and rural cottages. There are proportionately more terraced houses in the north-east than in any other region in England and Wales (28.3%) and much of the stock is old with 40% built before 1944.⁴² Social housing stock, including some tower blocks, is also ageing and requires modernisation to meet current standards of energy efficiency and liveability. Approximately 9% of the social housing stock is still below the decent home standard.⁴³ Therefore, there exists the need for renewal of all types of housing, both socially and privately rented, with high degrees of disrepair and other issues impacting the lives of tenants.⁴⁴ This is most widely visible in the highly concentrated urban centres; however, rural hardship remains a significant problem. In the UK, over 17% of rural households are experiencing relative poverty after housing costs, yet much of this goes unseen due to it being hidden by tourism and/or wealthier neighbours.⁴⁵ This is the case in rural parts of

the north-east, an issue exacerbated by poor transportation connections and lack of access to amenities – particularly in former coalfields and pit villages – which contribute to health inequities and poor quality of life.⁴⁶ While the social housing stock that has not been sold off offers more affordable housing options than the private rented sector (PRS), there are significant issues with the quality and maintenance of the stock, with disrepair and dampness affecting many properties.

In the Living Environment domain of the IoD, there is an underlying indicator called "housing in poor condition". This is a modelled estimate of the proportion of social and private homes that fail to meet the Decent Homes Standard.⁴⁷ There are 46 LSOAs in the NECA area that fall into the decile with the highest incidence of housing in poor condition. Most are widely spread across the rural areas of County Durham and Northumberland but there are also two neighbourhoods in Newcastle and one in South Tyneside. Furthermore, six neighbourhoods in the NECA area fall into the worst 10% nationally for overcrowding. All of these are on the west side of Newcastle.

Figure 4: Map of poor condition hotspots in north-east

10% of LSOAs with the highest proportion of housing in poor condition



Source: English indices of deprivation 2019 - underlying indicators from the Office for National Statistics⁴⁸

Thermal efficiency in the north-east's PRS housing stock is mapped in Figures 5–7.⁴⁹ As is evident, 'sparse energy efficiency' characterises much of Tyne and Wear and County Durham's private housing stock (Figures 5 and 6). Differently, Figure 7 shows that in Northumberland 'remote intense inefficiency' is an issue for significant clusters of the private housing stock, coupled with distinct areas of 'diverse efficient pockets', reflective of homes that have been subject to improvements. These findings reflect the juxtaposition between urban, peri-urban, and rural areas in the north-east and the differing quality of housing stock in the region. This is a key issue both in terms of housing quality impacting residents' lives and in the face of climate change.⁵⁰

Figure 5: Map showing rates of thermal efficiency in Tyne and Wear & County Durham

Derived from PRS Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) data at Output Area Scale^c



Source: Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales, from *University of Bristol*⁵¹

^c Output Area (OA) scale is small areas representing on average 125 households

Figure 6: Detailed map showing sparse thermal efficiency of homes in Tyne and Wear

Derived from Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) data in PRS at Output Area Scale



Sparse energy efficiency
Diverse efficient pockets
Remote intense inefficiency
Energy efficient suburbs
Peripheral inefficient flats and terraces
Peripheral inefficient houses
Electrified terraces and flats
Dense electrified efficiency
Older intensely inefficient pockets

Source: Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales, from *University of Bristol*⁵²

Figure 7: Map showing overview of thermal efficiency of Northumberland's housing

Derived from PRS Energy Performance Certificate (EPC) data at Output Area Scale



Source: Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales, from *University of Bristol*⁵³

4. DEFINING COMMUNITY HOUSING

The term community housing or community-led housing has emerged to describe projects that allow the residents of a neighbourhood to house themselves or other local people. The provision has been characterised by self-determination, or housing by and for the people, rather than private, public, or large-scale social provision. Common examples include housing co-operatives, cohousing, community land trusts, and community self-build and refurbishment. The edges are blurry and overlap.

Community housing projects seek to ensure that housing (including new housing and existing vacant property) meets local needs. While the aim of these projects is consistent, under the umbrella of community housing there are multiple different and overlapping versions and approaches to achieve this goal. Such projects are features of both rural and urban landscapes, covering the neighbourhood, building, and individual scales. They have been defined, ideologically speaking, as centring emphasis on the importance of leadership, ownership, and management by an entity that describes itself as a community.⁵⁴

It is widely understood that there are no one-size-fits-all approaches to community housing.⁵⁵ Indeed, housing need and capacity are wholly dependent on local context – including, but not exclusively, the built environment; the local political economy; and the existing community's needs, interests, and capacities. Instead of prescribing one specific form of community housing as preferable, this report outlines the key features, challenges, and benefits of existing types of community housing. Doing so will establish a broad evidence-led typology of community housing in the British context. The remainder of this report then explores the specificities of community housing within the context of the north-east region.

4.1 HOUSING CO-OPERATIVES

Housing cooperatives involve groups of people who provide and collectively manage, on a democratic membership basis, affordable homes for themselves as tenants and/or shared owners. The membership makes executive decisions regarding stock, allocations, repairs/maintenance, and rent setting, operating on a not-for-profit basis. In the UK, there is no specific legal structure for co-operatives; however, key characteristics are that they are fully mutual, and managed and controlled democratically by members (tenants). It is common to distinguish between co-ownership co-operatives where properties are collectively owned and tenant management co-operatives, where the ownership of the stock remains with a housing provider, but the management and maintenance of the properties is undertaken by the co-operative under a formal agreement with the landlord.⁵⁶ Some are owned on a leasehold basis.

As it stands, co-operatives play a limited role in the UK, particularly relative to the rest of Europe which sees approximately 5% of housing stock owned and managed by co-operatives.⁵⁷ Nonetheless, as the housing crisis intensifies, an uplift in the popularity of co-operatives has been evident, with at least 788 housing co-operatives in operation across the UK including a 15% increase between 2018 and 2022.⁵⁸ Housing co-operatives have been shown to produce positive benefits for communities, with high levels of tenant satisfaction being reported resulting from lower costs and higher degrees of control, relative to private sector renting for example.⁵⁹ The average rent for a room in a private rental shared housing co-operative in 2019 was £224 a month,^d 46% less than the £420 a month average for a room in a shared house at the same point.⁶⁰

4.2 COHOUSING

Cohousing schemes comprise groups of like-minded people who congregate to establish and provide private self-contained homes for themselves. Some are registered as co-operatives. Homes within cohousing schemes are managed collectively and activities are collaboratively delivered between those involved, often using communal spaces. The defining concept is socio-spatial, as opposed to a particular legal or financial model of land purchase or construction.⁶¹ Typically, each household has self-contained private accommodation as well as shared communal space. The result is that intentional communities are created, which advocates consider offer a way of "resolving the isolation many people experience today".⁶² As

^d Non-published rental data collected by Friendly Housing Action.

such, c-housing can be delivered in various ways, including in the form of a cooperative, through shared ownership or in collaboration with a non-profit housing provider.

The co-housing movement emerged in 1960s Europe under the notion that communal-style parenting was preferable to isolated upbringings, a concept particularly popular in Denmark and Sweden.⁶³ Research has found that some cohousing schemes have a distinctly green element to them,⁶⁴ with residents' focus being on more environmentally friendly housing interventions. While not a dominant model of community housing, there are some thriving cohousing schemes across the country. Sheffield is home to five cohousing groups whose aim is to offer residents socially, economically, and environmentally sustainable communities.⁶⁵ While many cohousing schemes are occupied by older residents, owing to their communal nature, others seek to encourage inter-generational engagement and/or cater to communities who hold common interests in living alongside one another, such as women's groups and those from LBGTQ+ communities.⁶⁶ This model therefore allows residents to benefit from the support of a local social network.

4.3 COMMUNITY SELF-BUILD AND REFURBISHMENT

Community self-build and refurbishment housing projects are designed and managed by small community-based groups and organisations who aim to either construct new homes or bring empty properties back into use. They often have a strong focus on construction skills and the provision of training support. They operate in many different forms but the commonality between them is groups of people organising between themselves to identify and actualise the types of houses, and more broadly communities, that they want.

Historically, most schemes have been self-build for ownership, but shared ownership and self-build for rent schemes, targeted at those in housing need, have also been developed over the years.^{67,68} The building, management, and ownership structures of self-build projects differ according to the wants and needs of those involved. Some have also been established as housing co-operatives. They can be established and run by those who plan to live in the homes, or led by external individuals and organisations who are creating opportunities for others.⁶⁹ As with cohousing, self-build housing projects have often had an environmental and social sustainability focus, such as through building zero-carbon homes.⁷⁰

Community acquisition and refurbishment organisations, such as Giroscope, LATCH, Back on the Map, Community Campus 87, and more recently East Marsh United in Grimsby, have mainly acquired and refurbished existing properties. While some workers might become tenants, it is not a central part of their model of provision. This activity was actively supported through the Empty Homes Programme between 2012 and 2015 when £50m was distributed to community housing initiatives.⁷¹

4.4 COMMUNITY LAND TRUSTS

Community land trusts (CLTs) are not-for-profit organisations constituted by community members to provide affordable homes for local people. While the term has been used to cover a wide variety of legal and organisational structures,⁷² CLTs were defined, albeit loosely, in law as late as 2008.^e The CLT model is more of an approach than a type. CLT-style interventions have, for example, been introduced by organisations focused on wider regeneration activities such as community development trusts (CDTs).⁷³ The CLT Network estimates that there are at least 350 CLTs in England and Wales, owning over 1,700 homes, with a further 5,400 in the pipeline.⁷⁴

CLTs acquire land and hold it collectively as a community asset in perpetuity. They keep housing affordable by tethering the cost of houses to local income, rather than to the property market.⁷⁵ Doing so ensures that the benefit and value remain within the community.⁷⁶ With this, CLTs seek to reignite life in their communities, often setting up in areas with derelict housing, buildings, or land. Their approach is to position the creation, management, and maintenance of housing as a community endeavour which is defined by need, not by profit. CLTs can also take control of public land which would otherwise be sold off to private developers, often for luxury housing, and instead ensure it serves the needs of the community.⁷⁷

^e Under section 79 of the Housing and Regeneration Act 2008.

CLTs are directed by a board of directors, who are elected by and accountable to the membership. Membership is open to any adult who lives within the geographic area defined by the CLT as part of the community. The ideal model of governance for a CLT is a tripartite structure, with elected members being a combination of leaseholders, non-leaseholders, and other representatives. This structure is designed to balance the short-term interests of CLT residents and the long-term interests of the community to ensure housing remains affordable.⁷⁸ In the CLT model, homeowners are prevented from making excessive financial gain, with houses protected by covenants and/or stipulations they must be sold back to CLT or someone else who qualifies at a limited price.⁷⁹ However, it should be noted that while the focus here is housing, many CLTs extend beyond housing and have taken over control of local pubs and shops, created community spaces such as playgrounds, and built coworking spaces.⁴ The focus on acquiring land enables CLTs to take on these different roles in the community.

4.5 LIMITATIONS OF A TYPOLOGY OF COMMUNITY HOUSING

The popularity, and therefore presence, of each community housing approach has inevitably changed over time, not least in response to broader socio-economic, political, and cultural shifts at both national and local levels. The type of community housing model adopted by groups is also determined by locality, namely the type of community being organised in, for example in densely populated urban conurbations or more sparsely populated and remote rural communities.

This typology is not exhaustive. Both in Europe and internationally, there are many more informal conceptualisations of organising within communities around housing and other basic amenities. These forms of resistance often coalesce in marginalised communities who are more likely to be excluded from formal spaces that allow access to institutional and financial support, for example. This is congruent with evidence that access to housing is an intimately classed, gendered, and racialised

^f Granby Four Streets CLT in Toxteth, Liverpool won the 2015 Turner Prize for their refurbished terraced houses and creation of a winter garden <u>https://www.granby4streetsclt.co.uk/</u>

process which sees those in marginalised groups disproportionately affected by the housing crisis.⁸⁰ As such, informal formations of community housing are vital and are celebrated acts of resistance to the prevailing status quo. Unfortunately, however, accounting for their existence and complexities is beyond the scope of this project, as this is an undertaking which would require longer-term in-depth engagement with individuals involved on the ground.

5. COMMUNITY HOUSING IN THE NORTH-EAST

There has been a long history of community housing in the north-east. Co-operative housing was supported by Banks of the Wear (a secondary housing co-operative based in Sunderland) from the late 1970s. By the early 1990s, there were 4 TMCs, 13 housing co-operatives, and a community self-build association. CLT/DT schemes in the north-east stretch back to 2009 and include nine houses and two flats for affordable rent developed in two phases by Holy Island of Lindisfarne Development Trust and two developments in 2011 (three newly built homes by Allendale Community Housing, and nine homes by Glendale Gateway Trust). The Amble Trust was also involved in early developments in association with Isos Housing Association (now Karbon Homes). Glendale Gateway Trust now owns and manages 20 units.

In 2016, Northumberland County Council received £1.3m from the government's Community Housing Fund programme, which is paying for a dedicated community housing officer.⁸¹ They also provided an initial two years of start-up grant funding to Communities CAN for the north-east Community-Led Housing Hub for scoping work to establish demand, business planning, training and support for communityled housing groups, housing needs assessments, technical feasibility studies, promotion and marketing, and administrative support.⁸²

Back on the Map, a legacy New Deal for Communities organisation operating in the Hendon area of Sunderland since 2001, empowers local people to deliver sustainable homes and community action. In 2017, using self-generated income, funding from the Virgin Money Foundation, and a loan from Sunderland City Council, they brought 20 previously privately rented properties into use through a programme of community refurbishment.

A Draft Strategy for the North East and Tees Valley published in May 2018 by the North East Community Led Housing Network documents 51 community housing organisations, including 17 housing co-operatives, three tenant management cooperatives, and six CLTs, although a number of these are no longer active.^g It also provides a list of more recent development activity across the north-east, including:

- Twelve additional one- and two-bedroom apartments developed in 2014 by Bomarsund Housing Co-op.
- Four flats and 3 bungalows developed by Stocksfield Community Association Trading Arm (SCATA) in 2015.
- Four refurbished flats by the Haltwhistle Partnership (DT) in 2016 supported by the Community Homes Fund.
- The 72-unit acquisition programme of the Back on the Map charity in Sunderland.
- Plans for the conversion of a chapel into flats by the Prudhoe Partnership.
- The Jewish Community Council of Gateshead's development of 12 houses in Bensham, Newcastle (developed by Agudas Israel Housing Association).

Northumberland County Council continues to allocate its Community Housing Fund resources. This includes support for parish council property development. Corbridge Parish Council was allocated funds to buy and let four affordable homes developed by Miller Homes, and Embleton Parish Council was funded to convert and let a house. The letting of residential properties by parish councils is potentially a unique development in the UK.^{83,84} This might be considered a local form of public rather than community provision, but at the scale of the parish.

^g Not all of the co-operatives listed are still operating as co-operatives.

6. BENEFITS AND BARRIERS: EMERGING THEMES

Community housing initiatives in the north-east, as elsewhere, face various challenges, including securing funding and acquiring suitable land and buildings at an affordable price. However, they can offer numerous benefits, including an increased sense of community, more affordable housing options, and sustainable development practices. Several themes emerged from the focus groups and interviews, identifying key benefits and barriers as narrated by those involved in community housing initiatives on the ground.

6.1 MOTIVATIONS AND BENEFITS

While those involved in co-operatives and cohousing initiatives had all lived in schemes of that nature, the respondents interviewed in development trusts (DTs) and community land trusts (CLTs) had not. They were, in contrast, either employed by the trusts or were involved in promoting the schemes through Communities CAN and/or as consultants.

Four key motivations for participating in community housing activity were highlighted by participants in the research: commitment to personal values, the lack of availability of social rented housing, and the poor quality and high cost of rents in the private rented sector (PRS).

Participants initially focused on the lack of options which "give [them] the dignity of having somewhere affordable to live" stating:

To live somewhere that is affordable enough for me to live my life and not take a hit on my income; to do the things I want to do. I didn't think it was possible.

I wouldn't be able to live anywhere else, because of what I do for a living, working for a charity.

They described various ways in which they supported co-operative principles. A member of 151 Housing, for example, described a commitment to sharing:

The current house we live in is rented but [it] is governed like a housing co-operative ... ; where food is shared, and we have shared responsibilities.

Others noted wider political and ideological commitments:

Political potency, common ownership, and having more agency, ownership, and autonomy over your space, feels much nicer.

I was attracted to co-op[s] because it is how I see and want to [be] part of the world. I want to live this way. I don't ever want to have a mortgage.

This extended to the notion that participating in co-operative housing was part of the broader struggle for better and affordable housing, community power and the democratisation of housing provision:

The potential is good, there [is] potential for growing power and 'housing for people.' Keeping assets in the community away from private landlords and keeping rent down for people.

Democratising everyday life and having power in communities go hand in hand.

I'm not saying that cohousing is perfect by any means but it's a way of ensuring there's a social architecture built in where there are spaces that people come together, methods of eating together and ways of decision making collectively.

There were also references to the opportunities that co-operatives provide for community living:

Our housing stock in this country is so remarkably not conducive to living as a community. It's more than just pulling down fences and combining gardens, it's so much more than that. You have to have those social interactions on a daily basis in a common space.

One interviewee expressed a desire, for example, to live in accommodation which included private and communal spaces:

I'm a single parent, and I didn't want to raise my child in a single-family dwelling with just me and my child. Cohousing is a socio-spatial concept of smaller than normal private dwellings with maximised communal spaces such as a common house, (with) shared meals 3 or 4 times of week. Focus group participants described how there are long waiting lists for social housing. They were interested in living in social housing and believed that more state-owned housing was required. Their preferences for co-operative housing stemmed largely from their value commitments alongside a recognition that social housing was not available to them. A slightly different view was expressed by one interviewee:

I moved from a housing association to here, and the reason I moved was I wanted a change, and I knew that [the] HA managed lots of different properties and I knew that when I needed stuff done it would be slower. That place had issues, my windows for example didn't get attention and the flat was freezing. I wanted a fresh start and wanted somewhere which was not cold, etc.

Housing co-operative property was described as very good value. The quality of homes was regarded as beyond anything that would otherwise be available:

It's affordable and in the city centre, a beautiful house and it's well maintained, and we can do that because there's funds.

On a personal level, it's quite incredible to have somewhere to live that's affordable. You get to a point in life where [the way] housing is organised ... you can never have a place that is yours. You didn't have to live in your mate's back room because it was affordable.

A participant who had recently left a housing co-operative reported that they had been able to put aside some savings while living in a co-operative and that this had funded a deposit and allowed them to purchase a house with a mortgage.

Those drawn from DTs/CLTs were, in contrast, motivated to ensure that there was affordable housing for local people but were not themselves residents or looking to move into the schemes. Activity has grown out of broader regeneration objectives.

An interviewee from the Amble Trust explained:

We were, over the years, given funding to purchase dormant buildings, so we seem to have a thing about old pubs that have been boarded up.

The Trust became aware of affordability issues driven by a growing market in second homes and holiday lets. They have developed four properties to meet a need

for low-cost housing for local workers or those returning to the community. The scheme was mainly financed through Section 106 contributions. While the developer was keen to maximise the number of units, the Trust pushed for better standards.

So, I met with one of the directors and he was actually up for it, and he said, you know, we know that we can get three flats in here and he said I can get a lot more than that and I've gotta be honest. I said, well, yeah, I've seen some of [your] developments and you probably could, but not to the standard that we want them anyway.

The interviewee at SCATA also explained that affordability was the main driver of their activity. They explained how this had stemmed from the desirability of the village for those working in Newcastle and Gateshead. The good rail and bus links along the Tyne Valley were thought to have contributed to this. As the interviewee explained:

People want to live here. There is a market for 4- and 5-bed houses and developers can make money out of them. Drives up land values. [But] the message has got through that we don't want more [developments].

SCATA is a creation of the local parish council and came out of a parish plan. With the support of Northumberland County Council, they commissioned a community housing needs survey, which ultimately enabled them to secure the resources.

6.2 SUPPORT FOR COMMUNITY HOUSING

We asked focus group participants and interview respondents about the support that was available for community housing projects in the north-east. According to the experiences of those in attendance, CLT initiatives reported being satisfied with the level of support received for their projects, whereas the experience of housing co-operative and cohousing members was mixed, with some citing a lack of support as a key barrier to success.

Beyond the services provided by Communities CAN, there is little infrastructure support for community housing in the north-east. Co-operative/cohousing participants expressed their wish for more capacity and knowledge regionally with regard to community housing. Co-operative Housing in Partnership (CHiP) in Sunderland only has two part-time employees focused on housing management. The value of secondary co-operatives in helping new community housing initiatives can be seen through the experience of 151 Housing Co-operative:

[We] felt isolated in where to go, and then saw that there are co-operatives... going to Radical Routes^h gatherings and seeing how many were involved in these projects was inspiring.

Some members of West End Housing Co-op had attended national events organised by the Confederation of Co-operative Housing. They also received regular expressions of interest from people wanting to join the co-operative via their presence on the Diggers and Dreamers website.⁸⁵

An interviewee who was involved in the initial stages of CoHUT said that the group had been successful in receiving funds from the government's Community Housing Fund programme. This had covered the development of plans and designs, but their second bid for development funds was unsuccessful.

The presence of these new cohousing initiatives indicates interest and demand for new schemes delivering less precarious housing, but the lack of revenue and capital finance together with the lack of local infrastructure organisations that could support development activity were thought to be major barriers. One interviewee suggested that there was clear demand for affordable housing and suggested that this wasn't currently available:

You have private landlords which are expensive. Council which is competitive [and] then housing associations [which] kind of fall into that, because you usually get access to them through the council. My last place was through [the] council website. Then obviously co-ops would be brilliant.

When Amble Trust started, there was a two-tier local government structure in place (Northumberland County Council and Alnwick District Council). They also had a town (parish) council. Interviewees described support from both tiers. Northumberland County Council had a dedicated in-house social enterprise officer who supported the scheme. In the past, the Trust felt they had a relationship with the officers, but this has changed, and the perception is that it is difficult to develop

^h A national organisation providing support to housing co-operatives and cohousing projects.

working relationships as staff turnover at the County Council is rapid. In contrast, SCATA was able to draw on the expertise of locals who had worked as consultants in the world of community housing for many years.

Participants remarked on the rural focus of support in the north-east. For example, one participant involved in the initial stages of CoHUT explained that although Communities CAN exists to support community housing projects, they did not receive support at the time. They were aware of other community housing hubs that had a more diverse focus, such as Leeds Community Homes which has brought together a range of organisations, including an existing cohousing co-operative, a self-build/refurbishment community benefit society (LATCH), a community interest company (CIC) focused on bringing empty homes back into use, and a firm of environmentally considerate architects. In contrast, the participant remarked:

I think that's one of the problems of the north-east, that it was pulled in the direction towards hinterland rural areas and a model that existed around Glendale Gateway Trust and Development Trusts and a model that isn't actually community-led housing rather than what has been happening with Leeds Community Homes which is an excellent exemplar of what we should have in Newcastle.

6.3 ISSUES OF SCALING UP

Community housing initiatives are, by their very nature, small in scale. An increase in activity might come from increasing the number of projects or by scaling up existing schemes. Funding for social housing through the Affordable Homes Programme (AHP) is currently restricted to registered providers. Research participants were asked whether they had considered scaling up and what the barriers were to new activity.

Consensus existed throughout the stakeholder interviews about the amount of work involved in establishing and maintaining community housing initiatives. As one CLT chair explained:

There is a lot of work to do, to turn community-led housing into a real programme.

They were referring to scaling up community housing into a large-scale intervention that would address the needs of the community. Not only is the day-to-day
management of community housing labour intensive, but their developments are necessarily small when compared to private developers or larger housing associations. This inevitably creates barriers for groups seeking to scale up their projects.

Those who have sought to engage with larger providers, for logistical and financial support, have found multiple barriers exist. The failure of larger providers to support community housing initiatives has had a huge impact on their ability to engage in creating affordable homes and sustainable communities:

There are sites and schemes that can fill the gaps, communities with plans and land that are not successful because they're not being supported by housing associations.

The importance of scaling up community housing was made clear by an interviewee who explained:

Community can identify housing need...on small sites, get support from the community as they're insiders and make a difference...we can genuinely say that house is for the local teacher or the person working in the post office.

Participants identified how community housing was best placed to develop sustainable and affordable housing, such as through their willingness and ability to identify small sites as "insiders" who know the local needs of individuals. Therefore, a central tenet of community housing which emerged from this research, was the centrality of local place to each project. All participants discussed caring for their local community as a key driver of their involvement in community housing while also being a barrier to scaling up projects.

6.4 FINANCIAL BARRIERS TO COMMUNITY HOUSING

Financial constraints emerged as the key barrier to new community housing developments; both in relation to scaling up but also in terms of the ability to maintain and retain stock. While the first generation of housing co-operatives received state funding through a system of 30-year loans from the Housing Corporation and grant funding, funding for community housing today is more precarious.⁸⁶ These changes have been hugely significant, as one interviewee explained:

The government says you have to become a registered provider to get housing money.

Focus group participants suggested that they would be interested in the development of new avenues that linked community housing and social housing. For example, with housing associations providing the investment (via Homes England allocations) and acting in close association with emergent co-operatives. Further interviews found that support from housing associations (referred to here as registered providers) was sought by community housing initiatives in varying capacities, including through partnership approaches to managing housing stock:

Some communities wanted to build [houses] but not manage them and registered providers refused to do this.

This could potentially be achieved under existing legislation through a tenant management arrangement. Or direct provision of grant funding to community groups, although this would necessitate a change to the current grant system.

Another interviewee explained:

There is not any funding unless you get into bed with a housing provider or an individual funds you as a philanthropist, and this is not sustainable. I know of thre community groups who have sites, active communities, one even has planning permission. But no housing association wants to help as the sites are small, and remote and they want to build supported housing. They can't get grants and it's too hard to get Registered Provider status.

The lack of grant funding for non-registered providers has meant that small organisations are forced to borrow money. Interviewees explained, however, that most community housing initiatives have little to no collateral and/or track record, meaning that this mechanism of funding is unviable. Being a registered provider, one ex-local authority housing manager explained, "opens financial doors" as registered social landlords (RSLs) can "access 35%-40% grants" which inject capital into projects. Yet participants explained that the process of gaining registered status is time-consuming and complex, making it less accessible to community housing groups. One interviewee who has been involved in successful community development trust initiatives explained that when it comes to financing:

There is the expectation that the community and voluntary sector will take out loans but they won't due to the high risks associated with them.

Yet, a former local authority regeneration director argued that if community housing groups "don't take any risks, they won't get anywhere". The willingness to take these risks, however, has depleted due to extenuating factors that have created even steeper financial barriers, including increasing building costs and higher interest rates. Nonetheless, during interviews, some examples of good financial practices were offered which have aided community housing initiatives. Multiple interviewees mentioned The Tudor Trust as an organisation that has provided initial funding to support projects. Both Unity Trust Bank and Charity Bank were also referenced as sympathetic and competitive lenders. Back on the Map in Sunderland, as mentioned earlier, had also received funding from the Virgin Money Foundation and loans from Sunderland City Council for their acquisitions and refurbishment programme. Work undertaken by Power to Change and the former North of Tyne Combined Authority (NTCA) has highlighted the need for patient lending and mixed forms of finance in the social economy.⁸⁷

Unsurprisingly, interviewees explained that the economic context of austerity compounded the financial barriers faced by community housing groups. The effects of 14 years of fiscal retrenchment have been felt most acutely in local government and Britian's most deprived regions.⁸⁸ One interviewee commented:"Since austerity, it's been really difficult, a real struggle." Interviews with former local government officers gave insight into the depths of these financial difficulties and the strain they put on public services:

It became increasingly difficult year on year, you sliced a bit here and there every year, but we didn't want to make the big decisions to stop services altogether. The level of customer need increased but so did expectations from above, so people wanted you to do more for less.

It emerged that these difficulties have been expressed both in the decrease in financial resources for housing projects, but also in the number of staff redundancies

that local governments were forced to make because of austerity measures and the consequent loss of expertise and capacity to support community housing:

From 2009 to 2018, we lost almost one-third of our staff, from 150 staff to 104 and we also lost one-third of our budget.

Staff redundancies were felt across various departments, from regulatory services to housing standards, from environmental health to building control and licensing. This has negatively impacted the ability of local authorities to inspect housing conditions in the north-east, as well as enforce standards, as an ex-housing manager explained:

Politicians want officers to inspect every house, but we only had 3 officers, so we struggled to dedicate the resources to do this work. Officers wanted to do more but you had to quickly do the job and move on.

A CLT chair explained that this landscape meant statutory services became the sole focus of local government staff, freezing out community initiatives. Consequently, the mainstream model of housing and land disposal to large housing associations has become standard. One interviewee explained that these forms of development are "by definition, not community-led from the start".

Housing co-operatives have made use of 'loanstock' loans from communities and supporters. Radical Routes, for example, acts as an intermediary in this regard with its 'Rootstock' and loan fund.⁸⁹ There has also been an increase in the use of community shares to finance co-operative and community housing. Housing has gone from 1% to 5% of all community share offers between 2015 to 2021.⁹⁰ This includes community acquisitions programmes by East Marsh United, LATCH, Leeds Community Homes, and Student Co-op Homes.

Back on the Map in Sunderland has completed several successful acquisitions programmes, refurbishing previously poor-quality private housing and letting them for affordable rents. Initiatives of this nature could flourish with the necessary support and the establishment at a national level of a community right to buy.⁹¹

Previous NEF research identified the importance of community hubs in supporting community housing initiatives and ensuring projects are truly community-led.⁹²

However, interviewees explained that while community hubs were useful in the north-east, their longevity is made vulnerable due to lack of financial support. This is an issue felt across the country.⁹³ The closing down of community hubs highlights the dependency on grant funding which underpins this sector, as well as insufficient revenue generation leading to limited activity and challenges in sustainability. Addressing these factors is crucial for future initiatives to ensure their viability and effectiveness in serving communities.

6.5 WORKING WITH LOCAL AND COMBINED AUTHORITIES

While focus group participants were unclear about the role local and combined authorities could and should play in supporting community housing, the stakeholders interviewed had clearer ideas on this:

In an ideal world, a lot of things would be more localised. And local authorities would see co-operatives and CLTs as one of a range of options that could facilitate good housing.

It would be wrong to expect the LA to prioritise community-led housing above other forms of housing, but it is an element of affordable housing if you want it.

As the interviewee explained, community housing aims to offer community-led responses which provide affordable, safe, and secure housing while creating healthy and sustainable communities.

When participants were asked what, in their experience, were the barriers to working with local and combined authorities, all identified a lack of willingness to see communities as reliable stakeholders in the housing system. Explaining:

There's often a lack of willingness to accept that communities can play a role in developing and managing housing.

Much of the discussion regarding confidence in communities to play a key role in housing delivery centred on ex-local authority officers citing the high risk of such schemes. One, who worked as a housing officer from the 1980s to 2018, went on to add: There's an environment among policymakers and senior policymakers who have far less trust in community-led and community control now; in the 1980s, there was more willingness to embrace the concept of local people being given control of budgets and finances.

Another who spent over 30 years working as a civil servant in local government had similar views:

It's almost unthinkable now that local people would get the trust to control and run projects and finances that they did in the 1980s and 1990s.

Interviewees were asked, based on their experience, how they foresaw the relationship between (local) government and community housing groups changing. Responses centred on the need to have *buy-in* from key figures – both elected and unelected. For example, a co-operative member who has worked in local government explained:

We need to have people in local and combined authorities, politically at the top and chief officer or second tier, who get it. People who get what benefits community housing can bring. If you don't have that then it's very very difficult to get schemes off the ground.

Participants argued that this structured and public support is central to building productive relationships between community housing organisations and local/combined authorities, and ensuring trust was reciprocal. The latter was particularly vital as participants explained many community members have been cautious when engaging with local government bodies and officials.

6.6 RECOGNISING AND ATTENDING TO EXISTING INEQUALITIES

While some models of community housing, such as the DT/CLT style projects, have continued to attract statutory and voluntary support, especially in Northumberland, co-operative and cohousing projects have struggled and there has been little support for community acquisition self-build/refurbishment models. Practical issues have contributed to unequal outcomes, such as access to training. One interviewee, for example, acknowledged that many community housing initiatives have failed because:

A lot of people have the ambition and enthusiasm, but not the skillset.

Previous NEF research outlined the extent of the skills gap, with growing demand and unmet needs defining many industries, with specific shortages faced in areas including housing refurbishment and retrofit.⁹⁴ Beyond the practical skills and knowledge gaps in communities, other constraining factors exist which reflect broader structural inequalities in society. The success of community housing is particularly reliant on the one resource that many people are short of: time. Austerity and the cost-of-living crisis have severely eroded the time people have, and the lack of infrastructure support compounds this:

We don't have members who are able to devote the time required to make it happen due to their regular work or health restrictions. There is not a lot of advice or support available to help develop in this specific area, most support is for housing professionals.

This inevitably influences the demographic of those who can become actively engaged in initiatives, and as participants in the north-east explained, the community housing movement is not representative of the broader population. There is a tendency for older, often retired, more financially stable individuals to become involved as they can dedicate time, resources, and effort to projects. These issues of time and capacity to offer voluntary labour have been exacerbated as living costs continue to rise, casualisation pervades more sectors meaning people are reliant on multiple jobs, and housing costs spiral.

Community housing is also contingent on political will, access to legal support and business/financial advice, and/or experience. Again, having such access is more likely to be reserved for affluent members of communities. This is not to say that such community members are not vital contributors to community housing, but that we should not approach community housing in a solely acritical manner by presuming it wholly represents all communities. Indeed, while the outcomes of community housing initiatives are overwhelmingly preferable to the private rental market, the difficulties outlined make visible some of the drawbacks of this approach.

7. CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Historically community housing has relied on active community groups and organisations, political advocates, and enthusiastic local government officers. They have been an effective response to shortages of decent and affordable housing and a form of active community resistance to extractive market-driven models. Projects have grown in numbers during periods when local government and third-sector support agencies have had the resources to support the activity.⁹⁵ Little remains of that infrastructure and significant cuts to local government under austerity have stripped out the underlying community development activity which has previously underpinned community housing projects.

While community housing has not developed as a viable alternative mechanism for the provision of affordable housing in the north-east, the findings from interviews and focus groups demonstrate there is appetite and potential for new community housing projects and/or the scaling up of existing initiatives.

Despite the lack of financial and infrastructure support, four new community land trusts (CLTs) have been developed over the last fifteen years. Co-operative housing has declined in the north-east from its peak in the late 1980s but the continuation of the remaining co-operatives shows the sustainability of small-scale alternative affordable housing provision. The Back on the Map community acquisitions project is also a small but potentially significant development; however, it has relied on intermittent funding. Schemes of this nature could grow and be replicated across the north-east if more reliable funding and better-resourced infrastructure support were available, along with new rights for community acquisitions.

The re-emergence of community housing activity in both rural and urban settings – albeit at a relatively small scale – has been a direct response to the worsening housing crisis characterised by the decline in social housing stock and development activity, together with a rise in unaffordable poor-quality private rented housing.

The qualitative research undertaken by NEF shows that concerns about the availability of affordable rented property are a key motivation for people wishing to

join or establish a community housing initiative. In the case of those in housing cooperatives, when reflecting on motivations for joining, members referenced previously poor housing conditions alongside lifestyle choices and political or ideological commitments. The quantitative analysis undertaken as part of this research identified areas of housing stress. This includes 46 neighbourhoods which are among the 10% with the highest incidence of housing in poor condition nationally and a further 33 that are among the 10% most unaffordable areas for the private rented sector (PRS).

Community housing initiatives could offer a much-needed intervention in these areas and there are clear opportunities. CLTs can play a crucial role in ensuring that affordable rented property is retained in areas of high demand, especially in rural areas. Pressure for new co-operative and cohousing projects reflects wider dissatisfaction with the current housing situation and has played an important role in highlighting the housing crisis and demonstrating that alternatives are possible. There are also clear opportunities for community engagement and acquisition programmes, leading to refurbishment, retrofit, and genuinely affordable housing solutions.

The study highlights the barriers to community housing development. The following recommendations highlight the interventions that are required to overcome those barriers, and to facilitate growth in community housing as part of the process of addressing how housing is currently used to extract profit in communities. These recommendations complement existing good practices in communities and encourage further adoption of policies that prioritise communities over profit.

RECOMMENDATIONS

For government

- Devolve powers to introduce a community right to buy for community housing providers, offering them first refusal on PRS properties placed on the market in designated areas of housing stress.⁹⁶
- Move away from competitive funding rounds and mainstream the Community Housing Fund programme to ensure reliable ongoing support for

community housing groups, infrastructure organisations, and capital programmes.

 Create a new category of community housing provider status alongside registered housing providers to allow Homes England grants to be allocated directly without the need for a registered social landlord (RSL) as an intermediary body.

For combined authorities

- Where housing powers have been devolved, work with constituent local authorities and Homes England to ensure that resources are made available to community housing initiatives including for acquisition programmes in designated areas of housing stress.
- Ensure the availability of business support and financial guidance to new and existing community housing groups as part of a wider social economy ecosystem.
- Use existing relationships with registered housing providers to secure their support for community housing.
- Support construction, refurbishment, and retrofit skills development targeted in areas of housing stress.

For local authorities

- Promote and support community housing solutions in areas of housing stress.
- Maintain a register of public land/property available for community housing, including sites for more than eight dwellings.
- Engage with community housing groups to explore and support options on any type of local-authority-owned land/property, not just existing housing or brownfield sites.

For community housing groups

• Establish networks that build on existing knowledge and experience of older, more established community housing initiatives to support others wanting to engage.

- Explore opportunities for combining housing development and refurbishment with construction skills development and options for community build/refurbishment.
- Ensure and maintain democratic decision-making and accountability by and for local communities which ensure the participation of a wide demographic that is representative of communities.

ENDNOTES

¹ Diner, A. (2023). The UK's lack of social housing has caused a crisis of high rents and evictions. It's time to develop a new generation of social homes. <u>https://neweconomics.org/2023/02/upgrading-and-repurposing-private-rented-homes-to-create-a-new-generation-of-social-homes-offers-a-clear-path-out-of-the-housing-crisis</u>

² Cromarty, H. (2022). *Housing conditions in the private rented sector (England)*. House of Commons Library. <u>https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7328/CBP-7328.pdf</u>

³ National Housing Federation. (2021). *People in housing need: The scale and shape of housing need in England*. https://www.housing.org.uk/globalassets/files/people-in-housing-need/people-in-housing-need-2021.pdf

⁴ Department for Levelling Up, Housing & Communities. (2024). Historic Trailblazer devolution deal for North East signed. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/historic-trailblazer-devolution-deal-for-north-east-signed</u>

⁵ Diner, A. (2023). *The community right to buy: How housing acquisitions can regenerate left behind communities, improve standards, and decarbonise homes.* New Economics Foundation. <u>Community-right-to-buy-final-briefing.pdf (neweconomics.org)</u>

⁶ University of Bristol. (n.d.). *Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales*. https://uobristol.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/70659ed299ff42bcb9410d6fc270aea4

⁷ Oliver, J. (2024, January 4). Spending on affordable housing in England to be slashed in 2024. *Financial Times*. https://www.ft.com/content/11e09c45-dec4-485e-9576-221859509e30

⁸ Diner, A. (2023). *Beyond new build: Repurposing private rented housing to deliver a new generation of social homes for England*. New Economics Foundation. <u>https://neweconomics.org/uploads/files/NEF_Beyond-new-build.pdf</u>

9 Shelter. (2021). Social housing deficit.

https://england.shelter.org.uk/support_us/campaigns/social_housing_deficit

¹⁰ Garvie, D., Pennington, J., Rich, H., & Schofield, M. (2023). *Still living in limbo: Why the use of temporary accommodation must end*. Shelter.

https://england.shelter.org.uk/professional_resources/policy_and_research/policy_library/still_living_ in_limbo

¹¹ Diner, A. (2023). *Beyond new build: Repurposing private rented housing to deliver a new ngeneration of social homes for England*. New Economics Foundation.

https://neweconomics.org/uploads/files/NEF_Beyond-new-build.pdf

¹² Archer, T., Moore, T., & Mullins, D. (2020). *Homes in community hands: Baseline evaluation report*. Power to Change. <u>https://www.powertochange.org.uk/wp-</u>

content/uploads/2020/08/PTC 3715 Homes In Community Hands FINAL.pdf

¹³ Field, M. (2020). Creating community-led and self-build homes: A guide to collaborative practice in the UK.

Policy Press. https://policy.bristoluniversitypress.co.uk/creating-community-led-and-self-build-homes ¹⁴ Cooperative Housing International. (n.d.). *About United Kingdom.*

https://www.housinginternational.coop/co-ops/united-kingdom/

¹⁵ Ibid.

¹⁶ Ward, C. (1983). *Housing: An anarchist approach.* Freedom Press.

¹⁷ Ward, C. (1982). Anarchy in action. Freedom Press.

¹⁸ Duncan, P. (1991). *Co-operative housing: Beyond customer care to consumer control.* Institute of Housing. ¹⁹ Ibid.

²⁰ Ospina, J. (1987). *Housing ourselves*. Hilary Shipman.

²¹ Chapman, T., Hockey, J., & Wood, M. (1999). Daring to be different. In Chapman, T., & Hockey, J. (Eds), *Ideal homes? Social change and domestic life*. Routledge.

²² Prescott, N. (2022, January 17). The housing crisis is a land crisis – says author Lily Gordon-Brown. *The Meteor*. <u>The Housing Crisis is a Land Crisis – says author Lily Gordon-Brown - The Meteor</u>

²³ Wood, M., Randolph, B., & Judd, B. (2002). *Resident participation, social cohesion and sustainability in neighbourhood renewal: Developing best practice models.* AHURI.

https://www.ahuri.edu.au/sites/default/files/documents/2021-

09/AHURI Positioning Paper No26 Resident participation social cohesion and sustainability in neighbourhood_renewal.pdf

²⁴ Thomas, D. N. (1983). *The making of community work.* George Allen and Unwin.

²⁵ Stewart, M., & Taylor, M. (1995). *Empowerment and estate regeneration*. Policy Press

²⁶ Goodlad, R., Cairncross, L., & Clapham, D. (1989). *Tenant participation in housing management*. Institute of Housing/TPAS.

²⁷ Community Led Housing. (n.d.). Why community led housing?

https://www.communityledhomes.org.uk/what-community-led-housing/why-community-led-housing

²⁸ Durham County Council. (n.d.). Community led housing.

https://www.durham.gov.uk/communityledhousing

²⁹ Scurrah, E. (2018). *What's the point of community land trusts?* New Economics Foundation. <u>https://neweconomics.org/2018/09/whats-the-point-of-community-land-trusts</u>

³⁰ Office for National Statistics. (2023). *Housing, England and Wales: Census 2021.*

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/housingenglandandwal es/census2021#:~:text=Tenure%20is%20whether%20a%20household,landlord%20owns%20or%20man ages%20it.

³¹ Ibid.

³² Office for National Statistics. (2023). *Private rental affordability, England, Wales, and Northern Ireland:* 2022.

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/privaterentalaffordability/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bulletins/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/bu

³³ Office for National Statistics (2019). *English Indices of Deprivation 2019 – underlying indicators.* Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government. File 8. URL:

https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/english-indices-of-deprivation-2019

³⁴ Office for National Statistics (2019). *English Indices of Deprivation 2019 – underlying indicators*.

Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government. File 8. URL:

https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/english-indices-of-deprivation-2019

³⁵ Calcea, N. (2023). *Rent prices: How much have they gone up in your area?* BBC.

https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-65103937

³⁶ Hill S. (2022, 19 May). The damaging legacy of right to buy. *New Economics Foundation*. <u>https://neweconomics.org/2022/05/the-damaging-legacy-of-right-to-buy</u>

³⁷ Holland, D., & Bilalova, P. (2024). *Housing waiting list highest since* 2012 – *charity*. BBC. <u>North East</u> social housing wait list highest since 2012 - Shelter - BBC Newsf

³⁸ North Tyneside Council. (n.d.). *Housing strategy* 2023-2028: *Building a better North Tyneside*.

https://my.northtyneside.gov.uk/sites/default/files/web-page-related-

files/Housing%20Strategy%202023-2028_March2023%20v2.pdf

³⁹ CPRE, The Countryside Charity. (2022). *New research: A huge rise in holiday lets is strangling rural communities*. <u>https://www.cpre.org.uk/news/new-research-a-huge-rise-in-holiday-lets-is-strangling-rural-communities/</u>

⁴⁰ Willett, J. (2023). Counter-urbanisation and a politics of place: A coastal community in Cornwall and rural gentrification. *Habitat International*, 141. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.habitatint.2023.102935</u>

⁴¹ Gove, M., & Lopez, J. (2024). *Short-term lets rules to protect communities and keep homes available*. Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities and Department for Culture, Media and Sport. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/short-term-lets-rules-to-protect-communities-and-keep-homes-available</u>

⁴² Hackett, P. (2018). *The hidden costs of poor quality housing in the north.* Northern Housing Consortium. <u>https://www.northern-consortium.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/The-Hidden-Costs-of-Poor-Quality-Housing-in-the-North.pdf</u>

⁴³ Ibid.

44 Ibid.

⁴⁵ Denning, S. (2023). *Hidden hardship: Everyday experiences, coping strategies, and barriers to wellbeing in rural Britain: A report for policymakers and community leaders.* Coventry University.

https://hiddenhardship.coventry.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Hidden-Hardship-report_web-version.pdf

⁴⁶ Tomaney, J., Blackman, M., Natarajan, L., Panayotopoulos-Tsiros, D. Sutcliffe-Braithwaite, F., & Taylor, M. (2023). Social infrastructure and 'left-behind places'. *Regional Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1080/00343404.2023.2224828

⁴⁷ Department for Leveling Up, Housing & Communities. (2021). *Indices futures: Updating the English Indices of Deprivation (IoD) – consultation.* <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/indices-futures-updating-the-english-indices-of-deprivation-iod-consultation/indices-futures-updating-the-english-indices-of-deprivation-iod-consultation/</u>

⁴⁸ Office for National Statistics (2019). *English Indices of Deprivation* 2019 – *underlying indicators*. Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government. File 8. URL:

https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/english-indices-of-deprivation-2019

⁴⁹ University of Bristol. (n.d.). *Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales*. <u>https://uobristol.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/70659ed299ff42bcb9410d6fc270aea4</u>

⁵⁰ Hernandez, D. (2022). Climate Justice Starts at Home. *American Journal of Public Health*, 112, 66-68 <u>https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/full/10.2105/AJPH.2021.306611</u>

⁵¹ University of Bristol. (n.d.). *Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales*. <u>https://uobristol.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/70659ed299ff42bcb9410d6fc270aea4</u>

⁵² University of Bristol. (n.d.). *Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales*. <u>https://uobristol.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/70659ed299ff42bcb9410d6fc270aea4</u>

⁵³ University of Bristol. (n.d.). *Clusters of energy inefficiency in the private rental sector in England and Wales*. <u>https://uobristol.maps.arcgis.com/apps/dashboards/70659ed299ff42bcb9410d6fc270aea4</u>

⁵⁴ Hope, A. (2022). Community-led housing in England: From adversity to diversity. *Planning Theory* & *Practice*, 23(2), 267-302. <u>Housing for People, Not for Profit: Models of Community-Led Housing</u> (tandfonline.com)

⁵⁵ Gibbons, A., Cocina, C., Berryessa-Erich, F., Arrigoitia, M. F., Garcia-Lamarca, M., Milligan, R. T. with Ferreri, M. (Eds). (2020). Editorial: Radical housing (dis)encounters: Reframing housing research and praxis. *Radical Housing Journal*, 2(2), 1-11.

https://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/id/eprint/10124732/1/RHJ_Issue%202.2_01_Editorial_1_01-11.pdf

⁵⁶ Cooperative Housing International. (n.d.). *About United Kingdom*.

https://www.housinginternational.coop/co-ops/united-kingdom/

⁵⁷ Heywood, A. (2016). *Local housing, community living: Prospects for scaling out community-led housing.* The Smith Institute. p. 17. <u>https://www.smith-institute.org.uk/book/localhousing-community-living-prospects-for-scaling-up-and-scaling-out-community-led-housing/</u> ⁵⁸ Co-operative UK. (2020). *Co-operative and mutual economy*.

https://www.uk.coop/sites/default/files/2020-10/Co-operative%20Economy%202018.pdf

⁵⁹ Crabtree, L., Grimstad, S., McNeill, J., Perry, N., & Power, E. (2019). *Articulating value in cooperative housing*, Western Sydney University. 1-127.

https://www.westernsydney.edu.au/ data/assets/pdf_file/0004/1494058/articulating_value_in_coope_rative_housing_20190125.pdf

⁶⁰ Office for National Statistics. (2023). *Private rental market summary statistics in England.* <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/datasets/privaterentalmarketsum</u> <u>marystatisticsinengland</u>

⁶¹ Jarvis, H. (2015). Towards a deeper understanding of the social architecture of co-housing: evidence from the UK, USA and Australia. *Urban Research & Practice*, *8*(1), 93-105.

62 UK Cohousing. (n.d.). About cohousing. https://cohousing.org.uk/about-cohousing-2/

63 Lietaert, M. (2010). Cohousing's relevance to degrowth theories. Journal of Cleaner Production, 18,

576-580. https://degrowth.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/lietart_cohousing-and-degrowth.pdf

⁶⁴ Corfe, S. (2019). *Co-living: A solution to the housing crisis?* Social Market Foundation. https://thinkhouse.org.uk/site/assets/files/1885/smf0219.pdf

⁶⁵ Wang, J., & Hadjr, K. (2017). The role of co-housing in building sustainable communities: Case studies from the UK. *Environment-Behaviour Proceedings Journal*, 3rd ABRA International Conference on Quality of Life, 14-16 October, 2017, Kuching, Malaysia. 255-265. <u>The role of co-</u> housing in building sustainable communities: Case studies from the UK (whiterose.ac.uk)

⁶⁶ L&Q. (2020). L&Q to open UK's first cohousing scheme for older members of LGBT community in partnership with LOLC. <u>https://www.lqgroup.org.uk/media-centre/news/lgbt-care-home</u>

⁶⁷ National Federation of Housing Associations. (1988). *Self -build: A manual for self-build Housing Associations*.

⁶⁸ Ospina, J. (1992). Self-build for rent. London: CHISEL.

⁶⁹ Locality. (2020). What is a community 'self-build' housing project? <u>https://mycommunity.org.uk/what-is-a-community-self-build-housing-project</u>

⁷⁰ Heffernan, E., & de Wilde, P. (2020). Group self-build housing: a bottom-up approach to environmentally and socially sustainable housing. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 243. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.118657</u>

⁷¹ Diner, A. (2023). *The community right to buy: How housing acquisitions can regenerate left behind communities, improve standards, and decarbonise homes.* New Economics Foundation.

https://neweconomics.org/uploads/files/Community-right-to-buy-final-briefing.pdf

⁷² Child, M. (2023). *Community land trusts: Part of the solution to England's affordable housing shortage*. Pinsent Masons. <u>https://www.pinsentmasons.com/out-law/analysis/community-land-trusts-solution-england-affordable-housing-shortage</u>

⁷³ Field, M. (2020). Creating community-led and self-build homes. Blackwell.

⁷⁴ Child, M. (2023). *Community land trusts: part of the solution to England's affordable housing shortage.* Pinsent Masons. <u>https://www.pinsentmasons.com/out-law/analysis/community-land-trusts-solution-england-affordable-housing-shortage</u>

⁷⁵ Scurrah, E. (2018). *What's the point of community land trusts?* New Economic Foundation. <u>https://neweconomics.org/2018/09/whats-the-point-of-community-land-trusts</u>

 ⁷⁶ McCann, P., & Ortega-ArgilesR . (2021). The UK 'geography of discontent': Narratives, Brexit and inter-regional 'levelling up'. *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society, 14*(3), 545-564.
 ⁷⁷ Scurrah, E. (2018). *What's the point of community land trusts*? New Economic Foundation. <u>https://neweconomics.org/2018/09/whats-the-point-of-community-land-trusts</u> ⁷⁸ Moore, T., & McKee, K. (2012). Empowering local communities? An international review of community land trusts. *Housing Studies*, *27*(*2*), 280-290. https://doi.org/<u>10.1080/02673037.2012.647306</u>
⁷⁹ Stein, S. I. (2010). Wake up Fannie, I think I got something to say to you: Financing community land trust homebuyers without stripping affordability provisions. *Emory Law Journal*, *60*, 210-249.
⁸⁰ Gibbons, A., Cocina, C., Berryessa-Erich, F., Arrigoitia, M. F., Garcia-Lamarca, M., Milligan, R. T.

with Ferreri, M. (Eds). (2020). Editorial: Radical housing (dis)encounters: Reframing housing research and praxis. *Radical Housing Journal*, 2(2),1-11.

⁸¹ Northumberland County Council. (2021). i.

https://www.northumberland.gov.uk/News/2021/Oct/Grant-available-to-kick-start-community-ledafford.aspx

⁸² Community Led Homes. (n.d.). CAN Northumberland.

https://www.communityledhomes.org.uk/can-northumberland

⁸³ Langdon, G. (2022, September 28). Corbridge Parish Council buys affordable homes at Miller Homes Milkwell Lane development. *Hexham Courant*.

https://www.hexham-courant.co.uk/news/22798991.corbridge-parish-council-buys-affordablehomes-miller-homes-milkwell-lane-development/

⁸⁴ Communities CAN. (n.d.). Community-led affordable home completed in Embleton. <u>https://www.communitiescan.org.uk/community-led-affordable-home-completed-in-embleton/</u> ⁸⁵ Discuss and December (n.d.). We brite https://discusses.dlags.org.uk/community-led-affordable-home-completed-in-embleton/

⁸⁵ Diggers and Dreamers. (n.d.). Website. <u>https://diggersanddreamers.org.uk/</u>

⁸⁶ Thompson, M. (2020). From co-ops to community land trusts: Tracing the historical evolution and policy mobilities of collaborative housing movements. *Housing, Theory and Society, 37*(1), 82-100. https://doi.org/10.1080/14036096.2018.1517822

⁸⁷ Power to Change. (2023). Social economy in the north east: Findings from the call for evidence 2022.

⁸⁸ Gray, M., & Barford, A. (2018). The depths of the cuts: the uneven geography of local government austerity. *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society*, *11*(3), 541–563. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjres/rsv019

⁸⁹ Radical Routes. (n.d.). *Invest in Radical Routes*. <u>https://www.radicalroutes.org.uk/invest-in-radical-routes/</u>

⁹⁰ Cooperatives UK. (2023). Community shares report 2023: Communities doing it for themselves.
 https://www.uk.coop/resources/communities-doing-it-themselves-community-shares-report-2023-cs
 ⁹¹ Diner, A. (2023). The community right to buy: How housing acquisitions can regenerate left behind

communities, improve standards, and decarbonise homes. New Economics Foundation.

https://neweconomics.org/uploads/files/Community-right-to-buy-final-briefing.pdf

⁹² Diner, A., Tims, S., & O'Connor, A. (2024). *Buying back better*. New Economics Foundation. <u>https://neweconomics.org/uploads/files/NEF_Buying-Back-Better_2024.pdf</u>

⁹³ Hughes, P. (2023, August 23). Community led housing in England: Barriers and enablers. *Housing Studies Association*. <u>https://www.housing-studies-association.org/articles/blog-community-led-housing-in-england-barriers-and-enablers</u>

⁹⁴ Chapman, A., Kumar, C., & Yunda, P. (2024). *Solving the UK's skills shortage*. New Economics Foundation. <u>https://neweconomics.org/uploads/files/NEF_Solving-the-UKs-skills-shortage.pdf</u>

⁹⁵ Duncan. P. (1991). Co-operative housing: Beyond customer care to consumer control. Institute of Housing.

⁹⁶ Diner, A. (2023). *The community right to buy: H ow housing acquisitions can regenerate left behind communities, improve standards, and decarbonise homes*. New Economics Foundation.

https://neweconomics.org/uploads/files/Community-right-to-buy-final-briefing.pdf